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College Principal’s Report 
There are so many things that I would like to communicate to you about the School Production that it is hard to 
know where to begin. As I drove home from seeing the production for a second time this week I reflected on the 
character strengths which the cast, crew, and team of staff behind the show had drawn on to stage such a 
fantastic performance, against all of the obstacles they had faced. 
  
The hope and optimism shown in persisting, even as the show was repeatedly rescheduled due to covid is truly 
inspiring. I know that even up to the very final moments before performances there were challenges to be faced, 
and disappointments created by covid and circumstances beyond anyone's control. The quality of the 
performance was so high and the struggles that the team had to overcome to finally get it on stage, in my 
opinion, has taken the show to the next level.  
  
The teamwork and enthusiasm was also clearly on show. The pure joy of being on stage and getting to perform 
live to an audience was written on their faces. Last night was the final performance for the public, but there were 
also successful shows for our Middle Years students over recent days. 
  
To everyone involved: Congratulations. Your talent and creativity was amazing. To the team of staff and 
students working in the background, thank you for your dedication and commitment to see it through. From the 
Director of the production, right through to helpers sewing costumes or handing our programs, it was a team 
effort and it shows just what the Mill Park Community can achieve when we work together. All I can say now is 
that I am looking forward to seeing our next production - Hairspray - later this year. Can't wait! 
  
We have come to the end of a long term and I would like to commend all of our students on the way they have 
maintained their focus. It has been a long time since anyone (teachers or students!) have had 10 weeks of 
continuous, face-to-face learning. To see many of our Year 12 students engaged in their first SAC for English 
this week was a significant milestone. I have been impressed by the attitude - one that shows positivity and 
persistence - that I have seen in our senior students when I have been talking with them about their studies.  
  
For our Year 10 students it has been great to hear some positive stories and feedback about their time at Work 
Experience over the past week. I am very proud of the way our students have been able to represent us in the 
community and I hope that this has been useful in helping them consider their future pathways. As we know, the 
world of work is very different to the more relaxed and comfortable environment of school, and I look forward to 
hearing more about students' experiences. I know that there will have been things that were new and fun, and 
perhaps experiences that might have been a bit tougher or unusual! We learn from all of it. 
  
After their efforts this term everyone now needs a break. For some of our students there will be work to do and 
tasks to continue with, for others they will be able to relax completely - either way it is really important for 
everyone to take this time to rest and recharge so that we can make the most of next term in our learning.   
  
I know that many of our families are currently observing the holy month of Ramadan. For others there will be a 
time to reflect on Easter at church services, for others amongst us it will be a time to be with family over the long 
weekend and perhaps eat too much chocolate. Regardless of your situation, I wish everyone a very safe and 
happy holiday period and look forward to seeing our students back at school next term. The first day of term on 
Tuesday 26 April will be a Curriculum Day and no classes will be running. This means that students will return 
on Wednesday 27 April, and I look forward to seeing all students at school on that day. 
 
School feedback 
As we begin a new school year, we are seeking input from you our community in regards to student agency 
conferences, information nights and college wide seminars. There is also an opportunity at the 
end of the survey for you to give us any other feedback. This survey is anonymous, however 
you can leave your details. We thank you for taking the time to complete this short survey.    

 

Tim Natoli 
 College Principal 

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfsjbSs7Hk8tHTq8hxAzQ2w2WP9VATpZ3HMkOsVJdmo5zF0bQ/viewform


Wicked Excursion 
All Middle Years students were given the opportunity to watch the College Production of Wicked during 
the week. We extend our gratitude to the performers, organising and support staff who made the 
performance and excursion possible. I think the quality of the performance was summed up when I was 
discussing the show with a group of Year 9 students who watched the show on Wednesday. One student 
said, “It was good, but they weren’t that good because it was all dubbed”. He was blown away when his 
peers revealed it was all truly live and the performers and 
band are actually that talented! What an amazing way for us to 
finish the term. 
 

NAPLAN 
Most Year 7 & 9 students have now been through a couple of 
trials of the online testing platform. If you are aware of device 
issues for your child, please support them to rectifying these 
prior to May, so they are able to benefit from this snap-shot of 
learning and growth. 
 

Sports Update 
Year 7 Tennis:  
The boys played Epping SC and won each game winning the day 36 to 3. The matches were played in 

good spirit by both schools. The girls’ team received direct entry to the next round, as well as the boys. 

The team would like to thank Ms. Prideaux for her hard work training the teams. Good luck in Term 2! 

 

Year 7 Volleyball:  
The students played well all day, they had some wins but unfortunately not enough to progress through, 

finishing 2nd overall. The students would like to thank Ms. Iman El-
Mohammad and Ms. Julia Young for their time and dedication to 
training both teams.  
 

Year 8 Volleyball:  
The students went out last Wednesday and had a great day playing 
Volleyball. The girls’ team was undefeated and will be looking to 
continue that run in the next round. The boys played well all day, yet 
they did not secure enough wins to progress to the next round. The 
team would like to thank Mr. 

Maya, Ms. Puche and Mr. Lewis for organising and training the 
teams. Good luck later in the year to the girls’ team! 
Year 8 Tennis: 
The students competed at the Epping Tennis Club last Wednesday. 
The matches were played with a great level of skill and sportsmanship. 
The boys team progressed through to the next round and the girls 
team came second. Thanks to Mrs. Kathy Audley for her time and 
coaching. Good luck boys for the next round in Term 2! 
 
Bouncing back and our focus for Term 2 
Students have done a very good job of getting back into learning and 
maintaining their focus in a stamina-stretching term. I encourage 
students to make the most of their holidays, looking to do the things that bring joy and rest. When I ask 
the question of students, “How were your holidays?”, I expect to hear lots of responses, with a flavour of 
great or beyond. If this is not the case it just means students haven’t planned them well enough. I know 
there are many competing demands in families, but the level of encouragement and support you provide 
for students’ planning will have an impact into next term. There is no doubt adolescents are masters of 
working in the fields of over or under-done, so support them to get this balance right. 
 

As we come back into Term 2, there will be a renewed focus on positive relationships and this will be the 
basis of the terms 30-day challenge. We will do some explicit teaching and evaluation of what positive 
relationships look like in school and community contexts, how this fits with our values and School Wide 
Positive Behaviour Support (SWPBS), Student Engagement Model and how we can THINK our way 
through shaping positive interactions. 
 

Until then I wish students, staff and families an enjoyable holiday break. 

Simon McRae 
Acting Middle 
Years Campus 
Principal 
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In the Year 9 Media elective this term, students focused on digital photography. They experimented with 
different shot sizes, as well as macro and portrait photography. As their final task in the unit, students 
completed individual point of view photography projects where they selected subjects and used their 
photography skills to create digital works of art. The students did a fantastic job and the photos have 
turned out amazingly. The Year 9 students went one step further by taking the opportunity to create a 
display in the library of their work to proudly share with other students and staff.  
 

 
 

Simon McRae 
Acting Middle 
Years Campus 
Principal 
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It is the end of Term 1 and students at the Senior Campus have been busy completing assessments. It 
has been challenging for some students to adjust back into face-to-face learning and also for some 
students who have had to isolate due to having COVID-19 or being a close contact.  
Although there are still some restrictions around COVID-19, we no longer have to wear masks and 
excursions and camps are now allowed. A number of subject based excursions have already occurred 
and the Year 12 Outdoor Education class completed a four day camp at Wilsons Promontory last week. 
International Students will be going to Phillip Island on 
Friday 8 April to visit some of Victoria’s tourist 
attractions and will be able to see koalas and Fairy 
Penguins. More camps and excursions are planned 
for Term 2 and hopefully these will still be allowed to 
happen. 
 
Senior Sport 
Senior students competed at Volleyball and tennis this 
term with the Senior girls tennis team going through to 
the next round. At this second round, our Mill Park 
Senior Girls Tennis team performed strongly at 
Boroondara Tennis Centre in Division tennis, finishing 
a narrow second overall to a strong Diamond Valley 
SC Team. Well done to the girls, Insiyah Handy, Kiara 
Wijayakoon, Naomi Fitt and Katelyn Brennan. Also 
thanks to Jane Brown for coaching them. 

 

Year 10 Work Experience 
This week, Year 10 students have been able to go out 
on work experience. This has not been able to occur for 
the last two years due to COVID-19 so it is great to see 
students getting some vocational experience in the 
workplace. Some students have not been able to do 
work experience this week but have been attending 
school and completing other tasks, such as painting 
recycling bins. 
 

 
 
 
 

SAC’s 
Year 12 SAC’s continue to be run within their classes as well as on Wednesday afternoon’s. Last week 
was the Year 12 Psychology SAC and this week is the Year 12 English and EAL SACs. There are also 
many other SAC’s occurring during the week in class time such as Chemistry, Accounting, Business 
Management, Biology, Environmental Science, English Language and Italian.  
If students miss a SAC, they are expected to have a Medical Certificate or evidence of isolation and their 
teacher will reschedule their SAC time. To help students who have missed a SAC, there will be a Year 12 
SAC catch up day. Any Year 12 student that needs to do a SAC or a redemption can be scheduled in for 
this day. There will also be a catch-up day on Monday 11 April, the first day of the Easter holidays. 

 Richard Dungey 
Senior Campus 
Principal 
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Australian Athletics Championships success 
One of our Year 11 students, Bianca Eiting-Brown, travelled to Sydney last week to compete in 
the Australian Athletics Championships for shot put. Bianca was placed 14

th
 overall in the 

women's Under-18s category, building on her successful placings in our school Athletics 
Carnival in March. A huge congratulations to Bianca on her placing and her training efforts this 
year! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Transit North police team visit our Year 11 cohort 
On Friday 1

 
April, a team from the Transit Safety Division at Epping Police Station visited our 

Year 11 cohort and delivered a presentation on the importance of appropriate behaviour and 
safe practices while using public transport, specifically at train stations. Some of our Year 11 
Student Representative Council members stayed behind to ask questions of the team and were 
rewarded with a chance to try on their uniforms. We are very grateful to the team at Epping 
Police Station for arranging this and taking the time to speak with our students. 

 Richard Dungey 
Senior Campus 
Principal 
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VCAL 
Senior VCAL students undertake a OHS Audit at Middle Years. This is part of their Work Related 
Skills unit where they learn real world skills through applied learning.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Leadership Day  
Year 12 Senior VCAL students attended King Lake Adventure Camp and came together as a 
team through high ropes courses, challenging games and leadership values. 
 
The students displayed stamina and resilience where they were confronted with heights and 
worked together to get each other through.  

 Richard Dungey 
Senior Campus 
Principal 

Senior Campus Principal’s Report 



 

College Report 

Ramadan is considered to be the most holy and special month for Muslims. Many 
of our Mill Park Secondary students will be observing this Muslim festival. 
Generosity, good deeds and thoughts are encouraged at this time. The month of 
Ramadan traditionally begins with a new moon sighting, marking the start of the 
ninth month in the Islamic calendar. 
This year, Ramadan is expected to begin on Saturday, 2 April and finish on the 
evening of the 1 May 2022.  
Many Muslims (except children, the sick and the elderly) are obligated to fast from 
before dawn through to sunset every day for 29 or 30 days. 
 
Facts about Ramadan 
Sawm takes place every day from sunrise to sunset. The sunset and the start of 
Maghrib prayers mark the end of the day's fast. It is traditional to break the fast by 
eating dates, a proven healthy snack, before iftar (evening meal) which is normally 
eaten with friends and family. 
Eid al-Fitr meaning ‘Festival of Breaking the Fast’, is the important holiday that 
follows the month of Ramadan. Celebrated for up to three days, Eid al-Fitr does 
not begin until the sighting of the moon and is expected to start on Sunday 1 May. 
It is a time for great feasts, the giving of gifts to children and spending time with 
those dearest to you.  
Thank you to the Mill Park community for being mindful of this for the next month. 
Also thank you Ms. El-Mohammad for the beautiful Ramadan display in the library. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

College Report 

We hope everyone has a safe and fun-filled break, and we look forward to hearing about all the 
amazing things you got up to over the holidays.  
We also know that for some of you the holidays are a rough time so the welfare team wanted to 
put together a list of places where you can get support or connect with others over the break if 
you, a family member or one of your friends need it. 
 
 
CRISIS SUPPORTS   

Of course, if there is an immediate risk to the safety of someone please call 000. 
 
Lifeline   

Lifeline provides compassionate support for people in crisis. No judgement. No conditions. No 
agenda. Just a human connection to help people get through their darkest moments.   

Call 131114   

https://www.lifeline.org.au/    

Kids Helpline   

Qualified counsellors at Kids Helpline are available via WebChat, phone or email anytime and for 
any reason.   

Call 1800551800   

https://kidshelpline.com.au/teens     

Suicide Call Back Service   

Suicide Call Back Service offers free professional 24/7 online and telephone counselling support 
to people at risk of suicide, concerned about someone at risk, bereaved by suicide and people 
experiencing emotional or mental health issues.   

Call 1300659467  

https://www.suicidecallbackservice.org.au 
 
Non-Crisis support services   

Head to Health   

This website will guide you to the right help for you or for a friend. Even if you’re not currently 
experiencing something horrible it can be useful to have a look at ways you might be able to look 
after yourself and stay healthy, in mind and body.   

https://www.headtohealth.gov.au     

Headspace   

Headspace has a range of ways to support you online or by phone. You can get support for your 
mental health by simply creating a headspace account.   

https://headspace.org.au/online-and-phone-support   

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.lifeline.org.au%2F&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C637848976793368763%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbG
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fkidshelpline.com.au%2Fteens&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C637848976793368763%7CUnknown%7CT
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.suicidecallbackservice.org.au%2F&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C637848976793368763%7CUn
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.headtohealth.gov.au%2F&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C637848976793368763%7CUnknown%7CTW
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fheadspace.org.au%2Fonline-and-phone-support&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C6378489767933687


 

College Report 

QLife   

QLife provides Australia-wide anonymous, LGBTI peer support and referral for people wanting to 
talk about a range of issues including sexuality, identity, gender, bodies, feelings or 
relationships.   

Call 1800184527     

https://qlife.org.au    

Butterfly Foundation   

Help for anyone in Australia concerned about eating disorders or body image issues, whether 
you need support for yourself or someone you care about. Counsellors are qualified mental 
health professionals with a background in psychology, social work or counselling. They also have 
specialist training in eating disorders and body image.   

Call 1800334673  

https://butterfly.org.au/get-support/helpline  

For community involvement and things to do check out   

https://www.whittlesea.vic.gov.au/arts-events-recreation/things-to-see-and-do/events/school-
holidays-with-baseline/ 

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fqlife.org.au%2F&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C637848976793368763%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8e
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbutterfly.org.au%2Fget-support%2Fhelpline&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee408da1843d123%7Cd96cb3371a8744cfb69b3cec334a4c1f%7C0%7C0%7C637848976793368763
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.whittlesea.vic.gov.au%2Farts-events-recreation%2Fthings-to-see-and-do%2Fevents%2Fschool-holidays-with-baseline%2F&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee4
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.whittlesea.vic.gov.au%2Farts-events-recreation%2Fthings-to-see-and-do%2Fevents%2Fschool-holidays-with-baseline%2F&data=04%7C01%7CNatasha.Serdar%40education.vic.gov.au%7C83783cef6e954f356ee4
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